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Board of Trustees
Minutes
	Date:
	23 March 2007

	Time:
	9.30 a.m.

	Venue:
	Hotel de Rome, Berlin

	Present:
	Paula Ridley (Chairman)
Edwin Davies

Rob Dickins
Professor Sir Christopher Frayling

Jane Gordon Clark 
	Professor Lisa Jardine
Rick Mather

Peter Rogers
Samir Shah

	In attendance:
	Mark Jones, Director, V&A
Ian Blatchford, Deputy Director, V&A
David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects & Design, V&A
Jane Lawson, Director of Development, V&A (items 1-10b)
Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A (items 1-10b)
Paul Williamson, Director of Collections, V&A (items 1-10b)
Carolyn Sargentson, Head of Research, V&A (for items 1&2)
Helen Jones, V&A (Secretariat)
Polly Barker, V&A (Secretariat)

	Apologies:
	Betty Jackson, Paul Ruddock, Timothy Sainsbury, Marjorie Scardino 



	1
	Declaration of interests

	1.1
	Professor Sir Christopher Frayling mentioned his involvement with the Arts Council and the Conran Foundation.

	
	

	2
	V&A Research Department

	2.1
	Carolyn Sargentson gave a presentation to show how the Research Department achieved its mission: ‘The Museum strives to foster a proactive research culture, both in developing public outcomes (its galleries, exhibitions, publications and website), and in the encouragement it offers all its staff to contribute to all areas of research, theoretical and practical.’  An overview of the many diverse activities, programmes, and subjects was given.  This included numerous partnerships and substantial external funding.  Much of the Department’s work was highly innovative and one of the Museum’s strong points was its capacity to disseminate research outputs to wide audiences.  Carolyn thanked Trustees who had personally been very supportive.

	2.2
	The Board commended Carolyn Sargentson and the Research Department for its comprehensive, outward-looking work and noted that the V&A was the flagship for museum research in the UK and internationally and its model was being emulated elsewhere. 

	
	

	3
	V&A Budget 2007/08

	3.1
	A paper had been circulated previously and approval of the budget was recommended by the Trustees’ Finance Committee.  In discussion, the following points were made:
· The fabric of the building was the Board’s responsibility.
· Forward planning would be very difficult if Grant in Aid (GiA) for the three years after 2007/08 was not known by the end of 2007.  The working assumption was that, under the Comprehensive Spending Review (CSR07), GiA would be somewhere between ‘flat cash’ and ‘flat real’ (i.e. some allowance for CPI inflation).  If the CSR07 outcome was a poor one, the impact would depend on the extent of transitional funding available to effect cuts.

· The full impact of cost savings already made through control of staffing was yet to be felt.

· The V&A remained responsible for some continuing educational activity at the Covent Garden site until August 2007.
· Forecasts of audiences for, and revenue from, exhibitions were cautious but realistic.  The balance of full-price and concessionary entrance remained under review.
· The proportion of GiA allocated to staffing was slightly lower at the V&A than the average at other national museums and galleries.

	3.2
	The Board approved the 2007/08 budget.

	
	

	4
	Medieval & Renaissance Galleries project

	4.1
	A paper had been circulated previously.  The Board was asked to approve commencement of the construction tendering process.  After this, formal approval for construction would be proposed in June 2007.

	4.2
	The Board approved commencement of the construction tendering process.

	
	

	5
	V&A Strategic Plan 2007-2012: 2007/08 (Draft)

	5.1
	The draft Plan had been circulated previously.  A number of amendments to the introduction were recommended.

	5.2
	Subject to these amendments, the Board approved the draft V&A Strategic Plan 2007-2012: 2007/08.

	
	

	6
	Minutes of the previous meeting and Confidential Annex (15 February 2007)

	6.1
	The Board approved the Minutes and Confidential Annex of the meeting and they were signed by the Chairman.

	
	

	7
	Matters arising

	7.1
	None.

	
	

	8
	Chairman’s report

	8.1
	The Chairman and the Director had visited Dundee at the request of the Principal & Vice Chancellor of the University of Dundee to discuss the potential for collaboration on a new contemporray art gallery.  As with other approaches, the Museum was willing to discuss ideas for extending its national presence through the V&A brand and programme, but could not take on responsibility for capital nor running costs of new ventures.  The Dundee proposal had merit and the Museum was content to participate in a feasibility study.

	8.2
	In discussion the Board emphasised the value of the V&A brand and the potential to link to research agendas as well as programme.

	
	

	9
	Director’s report

	9.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  In addition, the Director reported as follows:

i. The minute of this item is confidential and exempt from public disclosure under sections 41 and 43(2) of the Freedom of Information Act.  It is included in the Confidential Annex to these minutes.
ii. The Budget announced by the Chancellor on 21 March included provision to allow donors to receive benefits of up to 5% of the value of the donation, to a maximum of £500.  This followed lobbying by the sector and DCMS and was very welcome.
iii. On cultural diplomacy, the relationship between the British Council, the Arts Council and the heritage sector could be developed.  It was also important to make a clear distinction between diplomacy and aid: the former should be about building real and useful links that enhanced the international reputation of the UK.
iv. Press coverage of, and interest in, the exhibitions programme (Kylie, James ‘Athenian’ Stuart and Couture) was very good.

v. A full touring programme had been confirmed for the exhibition Medieval & Renaissance Treasures prior to the opening of the Medieval & Renaissance Galleries in 2009: 5 venues in Canada and the US, ending in Sheffield.

	
	

	10
	Reports from Committees & V&A Enterprises Ltd

	10.1
	Buildings Strategy – Minutes had been circulated previously.  In addition:

i. The design for the new Contemporary Space was discussed.  The original roof was to be repaired to extend its lifetime to that anticipated for the gallery, i.e. 7-10 years.  The design was being kept simple, but the space needed to be reasonably formal and good quality so that it could be used in a variety of ways.
ii. The Education Centre schedule had slipped by about two weeks, but this was not a major concern at this stage.

iii. Health & Safety statistics remained consistently low.

	10.2
	Development – a Report had been circulated previously.  In addition:
i. A donation of £2 million had been pledged for the second phase of the Ceramics Galleries.

ii. The fundraising committees were working well.

iii. Large-scale exhibition sponsorship was challenging, but a number of second-tier offers were in hand.

iv. A Corporate Development Board was to be set up, to meet three times per year.
v. The Development Department was commended for its hard work and success.

	10.3
	Museum of Childhood – Minutes had been circulated previously.  In addition:
i. Audience figures remained very high.  This was gratifying but resulted in increased wear and tear on the building and displays.  The front-of-house staff were doing a fantastic job. Work on the garden was complete.
ii. Sponsorship was being sought for the exhibition Lost in Space.

iii. The Museum should be included in the V&A Research programme, e.g. photograph collection.

iv. A new Chair would be needed for the Committee when Rob Dickins ceased to be a V&A Trustee at the end of September 2007.

	10.4
	VAE:

i. Financial performance was good overall.  Corporate Events had had the best year ever. Licensing profits were down, but there was good potential to increase them.
ii. The new policy of free academic use of images had been good for PR purposes, though some debate continued.

iii. The presentation of books in the Shop would be reviewed.

iv. A new trading manager had been appointed.

v. Consultants had been engaged to report on branding and e-commerce.

vi. New members with experience in licensing and publishing had joined the VAE Board.

vii. VAE would be represented on the Trustees’ Museum of Childhood Committee.

	
	

	11
	Any other business 

	11.1
	Next meeting: Thursday 10 May at 2.00 p.m. in the Board Room at the V&A, South Kensington.


Helen Jones
May 200
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